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April 23, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

This letter transmits an ordinance requesting a supplemental appropriation of $9.6 million for the new Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station. The approved project budget of $84 million was a pre-baseline estimate based on 30 percent design and project completion in 2014. The project budget was subsequently baselined in December 2012 at $88.8 million with this appropriation, the total cost is $93.6 million. 

Cost increases due to inflation and design changes, were mitigated by savings associated with value engineering, life cycle cost analysis, and design reassessment that reduced the size of the facility in response to tonnage declines. In accordance with baseline budget requirements, an independent consultant, Planning & Management Services, Inc., developed a cost estimate which confirmed the baseline estimate. Cost increases from baseline include:

· $1.6 million resulting from design changes required by the City of Bellevue, including upgrade of the existing sewer line and associated roadway restoration
· $2.5 million for a second waste compacter, as recommended in the Transfer Plan review 
· $0.9 million for wetlands mitigation in-lieu fees required by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers
· $0.3 million required by the division’s insurance carrier for an enhanced roof design and fire booster pumps

These cost increases have been mitigated by savings in other areas. Construction cost for the new Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station compares favorably with transfer stations being built in the City of Seattle. The Factoria construction cost will be $49.6 million, compared to $58.4 million for the City’s North Transfer Station; both stations will handle comparable amounts of waste.

The Factoria Transfer Station, built in 1963, is the oldest in the King County solid waste system and is at the end of its useful life. It does not meet service needs, including recyclables collection, roof clearance required by modern garbage collection vehicles, and the ability to compact waste. The new Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station will incorporate many improvements:

· Collection of recyclables such as yard waste, clean wood, appliances, and scrap metal; 
· An enclosed transfer building will minimize noise, dust, and odors;
· Garbage compactors will decrease the number of division trucks trips required, both saving money and decreasing greenhouse gas emissions; 
· Sustainable building features will improve energy efficiency and result in lower life cycle costs than a conventional building design; 
· A flat floor design will provide flexibility in materials handling, enabling preparation for recycling or alternative technologies; and 
· A separate building on site will provide safe disposal of household hazardous waste (HHW); the current, undersized collection area is the busiest of the three stationary collection facilities in the County (the other two are in Seattle). 

Construction of a new Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station contributes to King County’s Strategic Plan goals of improving customer satisfaction, planning for the long-term sustainability of County services, and safeguarding King County’s natural resources and environment. With a focus on environmental sustainability, including recycling services and utilization of green building and sustainable development practices, the new Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station also supports the objectives and strategies of the Strategic Climate Action Plan. The new Factoria Recycling and Transfer Station will provide ongoing waste disposal and HHW services as well as new recycling services to one of the most diverse areas of King County, contributing to fair distribution of services and resources that protect human health and the environment and enhance customer satisfaction. 

Thank you for your continued support of the Solid Waste Division’s efforts to provide environmentally-responsible and efficient solid waste service to the residents and businesses of King County.



If you have any questions, please contact Pat D. McLaughlin, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-477-4501.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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